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  ALA International Relations Round Table (IRRT) First Draft
Executive Board Minutes
2009 Midwinter Conference-Denver, CO
Sunday, January 25, 2009
Colorado Conference Center-Room-604
8:00-11:00 a.m.

1. Welcome and introductions (J. Hunt, IRRT Chair)
Judith welcomed those in attendance and introduced members of the Executive Board.

All attendees then introduced themselves.
2. 
Present:

IRRT Executive Board:

Judith Lin Hunt, Chair
ShaLi Zhang, Chair-Elect

Donna McCool, Secretary/Treasurer
Joan Weeks, Past Chair

Jeannette Pierce, Member-at-Large

Jacqueline Solis, Member-at-Large
Susan Schnuer, Councilor

Other Meeting Participants:

Michael Dowling and Delin Guerra, ALA International Relations Office

Tyrone Cannon, BARC Liaison

Larry Romans, ALA Executive Board Liaison 
Beverly Lynch, Chair, ALA International Relations Committee

3. International Relations Committee Report (B. Lynch) 
The IRC met on Friday afternoon and will meet again on Tuesday.

Beverly mentioned several current activities coming out of committees:

· ALA has 1,800 international members and 200 institutional members. The upcoming IFLA conference in Milan may offer the opportunity to interact with these members. 
· The International Relations Committee wishes to strengthen connections with its subcommittees.  IRRT is interested in input from both IRC and its subcommittees as it plans conference programming.
· ALA is considering what it will say to President Obama regarding American library priorities.  The former Library Fellows program, which was a highly successful program that brought international librarians to the U.S. and sent American librarians to foreign libraries, is a good example of something that could be brought to Obama’s attention. Beverly said she would like to see the program renewed, and that it might be worthwhile to pull together personal stories of librarians for whom the Fellows Program made a lasting impact.  
· The First China-United State Library Conference came out of a partnership between ALA, CALA and several other American and Chinese library groups.  The four Chinese/American conferences have led to the new partnership between CALA and the Mortenson Center at the University of Illinois.
· The International Relations Committee received early drafts of a resolution on the connection between the recent Gaza conflict and libraries that came out of the Social Responsibilities Round Table.  When IRC considers the resolution at its Tuesday meeting it will be looking at the factual accuracy of the resolution, its relation to ALA priorities, and how the committee might move forward with its recommendation to Council on Wednesday.
Susan Schnuer, IRRT’s Councilor, mentioned that the IRRT Board will be discussing the resolution later in this meeting.

· For the last 15-20 years ALA has been actively nominating ALA members for approximately 48 IFLA committees.  ALA units advise the IRC as to who should represent ALA on corresponding IFLA committees.  The bulk of the ALA nominations went forward to IFLA in October. 

· In concluding her report Beverly mentioned the fabulous international programs at the Annual Conference in Anaheim. She mentioned that the International Papers session as an example of a program that was well received.

ShaLi mentioned IRRT’s Sixty for Sixty endowment campaign and that it would be nice to have it placed on IRC’s Tuesday agenda
4. Councilor’s Report (S. Schnuer) 
Susan’s report touched on the following topics:

· Resolution related to IRRT’s 60th anniversary.  Jeannette and Susan drafted a resolution for presentation to the ALA Council at its Tuesday meeting.  Following review and discussion of the draft a motion was made to approve the draft.

Motion:

Joan moved that the draft resolution be approved.  ShaLi seconded.  The motion passed.

· ALA’s Core Competences.  Development of a set of competences for newly-graduated librarians has been under discussion for a number of years.  At its Tuesday meeting ALA Council will vote on accepting the Presidential Task Force on Library Education’s statement on Core Competences of Librarianship.  In preparing for that session Susan has reviewed the statement. She mentioned that U.S. and international library students should be aware of these new competences.  Susan indicated she plans to commend council members for their support for developing a set of competencies, but also mentioned that an awareness of the American library footprint on international librarianship seems to be missing from the current statement and that this should be corrected before approval of the document.  Board members agreed with Susan’s assessment 
· Resolution on the Connection of the recent Gaza war and Libraries. Since Susan will be representing IRRT when this resolution comes to a vote at the Tuesday council meeting, she would like to act on the advice of the IRRT Board.
  She said she had two personal concerns. First, IRRT is the voice of international members and we have not asked them what they think.  And second, the work of IRRT is to create a welcoming place within ALA for international librarians and resolutions with political overtones may not create a welcoming feeling for our international guests.  If the resolution does come to a vote, based on her personal views, Susan would recommend a “no” vote.  After discussion among its members the board voted on the resolution.

Motion:

Jeannette moved that the IRRT Board advise Susan to vote no on the Resolution on the Connection of the Recent Gaza war and libraries. Sha Li seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

· Susan attended the ALA presidential candidates forum and shared her impressions of the candidate’s knowledge of, and support for, international librarianship.
· International members will be voting in the ALA elections electronically this year and they should let IRRT know if they have problems. Delin mentioned that she can send a message out to all members via ALA world and can also send a message to the entire IRRT membership.
· Susan mentioned that Midwinter 2010 will end on Tuesday. 
· As their project one of the Emerging Leaders teams will be analyzing the ALA website for accessibility for people with disabilities.  
5. International Relations Office Report (M. Dowling) 
· Michael thanked IRRT for its marketing assistance in recruiting international members’ attendance at conferences.  He said ALA is now using a new delivery service, not DHL, to send conference materials to international members.
· 159 U.S. librarians attended the Guadalajara International Book Fair; 213 applied. Both ALA presidential candidates, Jim Rettig and Camila Alire, attended the Fair.  Both also attended the 15th International Librarians Colloquium, with Jim presenting a paper.
· The International Office worked on the IFLA nominating process putting forward candidates for 34 IFLA slots.  ALA typically targets 45 or so slots but this year RASD did not come forward with a candidate.  He suggested that the IRRT Board recruit a reference candidate from the IRRT membership.  Judith said we would look into it.
· A big goal for the IRO this year is to create an international business plan so that the association can provide better services to its international members.
· Michael participated with Sha Li Zhang in the Library Society of China Conference in Chongqing in October.  He presented a program on the Campaign for the World’s Libraries.   He will be going to Sri Lanka in February and will stop in Dubai for another Campaign for the World’s Libraries presentation.  
· There are 96 international attendees from 17 countries at this midwinter conference. The Orientation and Mentoring Committee hosted a small get-acquainted reception for the visitors in the ALA Presidential suite on Friday prior to the exhibits opening event.
· The German-North American Resources Partnership is planning to translate the Sister Cities Committee’s website into German.
· The deadline for submitting materials for the March issue of Leads is March 6th.
· Items for ALA Direct can be forwarded to the International Relations Office.  The editor of ALA Direct likes new of international activities.
· Cathleen Bourdon and Keith Fiels have indicated that the international area is now at the top of the list for future funding.  The question is whether there will be money available in 2010.  There was discussion among board members about sending a letter of support for the IRO.  It may be best to mention the need for more resources rather than to request more human resources.  
Joan asked if there could be more electronic publishing of ALA materials.  Michael said the Publications Office is looking at the issue, including reviewing its pricing structure.
6. ALA Executive Board Report (L. Romans) 
Larry reviewed the talking points compiled by ALA staff.  Highlights included:

· In a time when library budgets are being cut ALA generates a lot of publicity about how libraries are used more heavily in tough economic times.  We need to go back to our communities and look for opportunities to tell of the value of libraries.
· Bailout money now incorporates some items for libraries. ALA may put a tough times toolkit that advocates for libraries on its website.
· The ALA has done comparatively well so far.  At this point the organization seems to be retaining members.  However $100,000 less than budgeted was made on this midwinter conference.  The current ALA budget has been cut by $500,000.
· The new website seems to be functioning better than the previous site.  Some people say it is easier to find information by googling.  There are 60,000 pages on the new site but not all the old pages have been moved yet.
· The ALA member survey should go out in the next month or six weeks.  It is hoped that more people will respond to this survey.
· ALA Connect looks as it will be wonderful for communications.  It has a Facebook-like contact component.
· The electronic participation report will be delivered at this conference.  The report contains a large number of financial implications.
· The U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission’s interpretation of the Consumer Product Safety Improvement Act may require libraries to limit access to children’s books or have them tested for lead.  ALA’s Washington Office has spoken with congressional offices and learned it was not congressional intent to include children’s books in the law.
The Washington Office has asked the commission to exempt children’s books.
7. Approval of Midwinter Meeting Minutes (D. McCool)

A draft of the Anaheim Annual Conference Executive Board minutes was circulated earlier.

Motion: 
Donna moved that the minutes be approved. Jeannette seconded the motion. The motion passed. 
8. Chair’s Report (J. Hunt) 

Judith attended the Roundtable Coordinating Assembly on Friday. She reported on several items discussed at that meeting.

· A number of roundtables talked about publishing newsletters online and about the implications of doing so.
· There will be a pavilion again at the Annual Conference with fifteen minute time slots for 

presentations by ALA groups.
· The use of OPAL by roundtable chairs is being discussed.

· A survey of roundtable chairs was conducted to determine which roundtables have 


archivist positions.  At this time there are no archivist positions.
· CLEENERT, the Continuing Library Network and Roundtable, has a training showcase, which might be a place to show last years’ Emerging Leaders project on online training.
· ALA’s One Voice Policy was discussed.  The message is speak up if you want to be 
heard.

· Year-to-date it appears that both ALA membership retention and dues payments look O.K.
· Web Editor.  Judith mentioned that Robin is resigning her position as IRRT Web Editor but will help with the transition.  Joan has volunteered to take on the web editing responsibilities.  She is going to ALA’s web training at 1:00 p.m. today.
· Judith has almost finished the survey of international interests and coursework at schools of library and information science.  She has discovered some faculty members who are teaching international content who are not IRRT members. This might be a membership recruiting opportunity.
· Rebecca has been elected convener of an international committee within ALISE.  She will be conducting a survey of ALISE members on their international activity.  In addition to their general interests in international librarianship Rebecca will look at how ALISE members are working with colleagues overseas and their travel overseas. Michael mentioned the desirability of some of the ALISE members speaking to the larger group.
· Judith mentioned that it will be nice to have Chicago as the location for the IRRT 60th anniversary.  The anniversary will be celebrated at the chair’s program, reception, and orientation.

Joan asked about paying conference registration for non-ALA members who are speakers at IRRT programs. The answer is IRRT must pay this cost.

Beverly Lynch mentioned that IRRT was given 10 minutes at the first IRC meeting on Friday.  There is a nice opportunity coming up at IFLA in Milan to help the Europe Subcommittee work on international membership growth for ALA.  The Board will discuss the idea for reviving the Library Fellows program at its Tuesday meeting.

9. IRRT Sixty for Sixty Campaign (J. Pierce)

Jeannette mentioned that the Sixty for Sixty fundraising campaign has now started.  For years there has been talk within IRRT about participating in ALA’s endowment and now the roundtable is moving forward.

· Jordan Scepanski and Lea Wells are the campaign Co-Chairs.  Committee members include Sha Li, Donna, Judith, Delin, and Jeannette.
· The committee has been meeting by phone to discuss plans.

· It will be a staged campaign, with the first letters going out in December and January to long term IRRT members.  Now letters are going out to current members.

· Jeannette distributed 60th anniversary ribbons.

· We will be working with other groups, and will be talking about how to incorporate

a corporate sponsorship element.

· The Sixty for Sixty campaign is intended to be year-long, through 2009.

Delin mentioned that $2910 has been received already from fifteen people; Michael has received two additional donations. News of the campaign will be on the IRRT web site.
Sha Li mentioned ways to phase contributions.  We will need $10,000 in order to participate in the ALA endowment.
10.   Secretary/Treasurer Report (D. McCool)

The budget report was distributed earlier to board members.  Donna mentioned that the closing statement for FY 2008 has not been received yet, but the FY2008 budget continues to look strong.  
Using some of the balance in the IRRT budget to help jump start the Sixty for Sixty campaign has been mentioned.  Jeannette suggested that we need to reach about $30,000 in the endowment in order to have a reasonable income to work with.
Motion:

Donna moved and Jeannette seconded that the board approve a $5,000 contribution from the IRRT budget to the Sixty for Sixty campaign.

During discussion of the motion Michael suggested that given the uncertain economy, a drop in membership, and upcoming librarian retirements, the board might consider phasing in the contribution so that some of the funds might come out of FY 2009 and the remaining out of FY2010.

Amended Motion:

Donna amended her motion to read that $2,500 would be contributed to the campaign in 

FY2009 and $2,500 contributed in FY2009.  Jeannette seconded. The motion passed.

10. Emerging Leaders Report (J. Weeks)

Joan met with IRRT’s Emerging Leaders on Friday.  Members of the group are:   Rachael DiEleuterio, Zola Madison, Nadya Iotova, and Sara Q. Thompson.  Their project is a commemorative booklet for the IRRT 60th anniversary.

Joan gave the group IRRT’s requirements for the brochure:

· A history of the roundtable

· A message from the Chair

· Inclusion of tributes from ALA groups

· List of former IRRT Chairs

· Inclusion of Notable Members

· A breakout section in the center of the booklet for IRRT conference programs

Joan mentioned that we will want about 1,000 copies of the brochure.  Board members 

discussed various issues related to the booklet including the issue of paid pages and the possible conflict with other IRRT fundraising activities. The possibility of supplementing the booklet with a fuller, enhanced website that would celebrate the anniversary was also discussed.

Joan envisions the booklet as being 8-10 pages long and said that it can be published by ALA.

11. Presidential Candidates

Roberta Stevens and Kent Oliver, the two candidates for ALA President each gave opening comments, then answered questions that had been prepared in advance by the board.

12. BARC Report (T. Cannon)
Tyrone Cannon, BARC liaison to IRRT shared information related to BARC and ALA 


finances.

· He said that under Jim Neal’s leadership there has been a reformatting of BARC meetings to reflect the shortened ALA conference schedule that will be implemented in 2010.  The final BARC meeting will be on Monday under the new format.  There may be some adjustments to this plan, based on feedback received Saturday at this midwinter.
· Electronic participation within ALA.  The task force’s work has been speeded up.  Rather than presenting its’ recommendations at the Chicago annual conference they will now be made at this midwinter meeting. The costs associated with the task force’s recommendations will need to be discussed by BARC.  Those costs will be a big factor when approval of the recommendations comes up down the road.
· Tyrone shared a number of statistics related to ALA membership and finances.  He said that the ALA General Fund has been reduced by 3%.  The plan is to roll this 3% forward to 2010, i.e. a 3% cut will be taken in both FY09 and FY10.  A 3% General Fund cut will impact technology, member services, and publishing budgets. He also mentioned that while overall ALA membership is up in terms of numbers and membership fees, membership in roundtables and divisions is down.
14.  Old Business
· Officers Manual.  The last four IRRT committee descriptions have been added to the manual.  The Officers Manual, 3rd revision, dated January 2009, is now a complete version.
· IRRT Archivist position.  Joan reported that she has possibly found an archivist.  Joan gave her a membership brochure.  The interested person is an Emerging Leader.
15.  Adjournment.


The Executive Board meeting adjourned at 11:45 a.m. 

